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A MESSAGE FROM THE DETACHMENT COMMANDER 

  

Grey-Bruce OPP Detachment 
Commander 

Acting Inspector Marla Barfoot 

2024 has come and gone, and with it we saw the introduction of the Community Safety & Policing Act. This 
has brought about big changes that we have been anticipating and working towards. One of the biggest changes 
was the introduction of the “One Detachment Board”. The board members have been named, and a lot of work 
has been going on behind the scenes to get us ready for our first meeting. I’m looking forward to getting all our 
municipalities, community and provincial appointees together, to start working together.  
 
We saw more success in 2024, using the Major Event Tool (MET) to help us with our staffing needs during our 
busier summer months, which brings in our annual influx of tourists. With this tool, we welcome officers from 
across the province, to come to Grey Bruce to work. It’s a great chance to showcase our amazing area! 
 
We welcomed fifteen (15) new recruits in 2024. We are excited to have these new officers in our communities, 
beginning their careers. We also had two (2) Experienced Police Officers join our detachment, coming to us 
from other police services. These members bring extensive and varied policing experience with them to 
enhance and compliment our detachment and communities.  
 
We had two (2) summer students working with our Community Services Officer in the Youth in Policing 
Initiative (YIPI Program) this past summer. These students attended community events and engaged with youth 
and the community at large. It was a great opportunity for them to see first hand what community policing is all 
about. The program was a huge success, and we will be bringing it back for the summer of 2025. 
 
Our officers and detectives continue to do great work keeping our communities safe. Our Crime Unit and 
CSCU have continued to be engaged in larger investigations, with many successful outcomes that you will see 
in this report.  
 
Our Marine Program had another great summer on the waterways, continuing to increase their hours and 
enforcement, with the goal of keeping everyone safe on the water. 
 
And I also would like to ackonowledge our amazing Auxiliary Unit, who continue to dedicate their time to their 
communities. We are lucky to have such an engaged unit that works alongside our officers and help at our 
community events! 
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CRIME 

CRIME UNIT 

Supervisor: Detective Sergeant Byron Schwass 

 

The Grey Bruce Major Crime Unit (7 Detectives) led, assisted, or supervised 386 Benchmark Occurrences in 2024. 
This includes 105 sudden deaths, and 79 sexual assaults. Various other incidents such as cyber frauds, child luring, 
criminal harassments, robberies and other duties as assigned. 

 

A new provincial program in 2024 saw the creation of two (2) new local positions in the Detachment Abuse Issues 
Investigator’s (DAII) program. These DAII detective’s roles are the daily review of all intimate partner violence 
cases, or domestic related investigations. They provide quality control, and assistance on these difficult cases. 

This makes a total of nine (9) detectives under the supervision of the local Detective Sergeant and serving the 
communities of the Grey Bruce detachment area. 

 

A suspicious death in Meaford remains under investigation led by the Criminal Investigation Branch (CIB).  

 

One (1) Detective has been assigned full time to Project Opal. Opal is the multi-jurisdictional armed robbery Project 
involving the targeted robbery of Credit Unions. Charges have been laid against numerous individuals and the case 
remains before the courts.  This was a far-reaching Project with huge community impact. 

 

The Emerson Sprung homicide was before the courts in 2024, and the accused Matthew McQuarrie plead guilty to 
2nd Degree Murder after three (3) weeks of trial.  This was a large, complicated case that took up a large amount of 
policing resources to bring it through to a successful conclusion.   

 

The Christina YADRAM homicide proceeded through court in 2024, and is currently at trial at the time of writing 
(February 2025).  

 

The Grey Bruce Major Crime Unit also supports frontline uniform members on a wide variety of cases, in most 
cases through the drafting and submission of Judicial Authorizations (Search Warrants, and Production Orders).   

 

All members are experienced in working within our local First Nations communities and are skilled at navigating 
complex situations when encountered. 
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COMMUNITY STREET CRIME UNIT | CSCU 

Supervisor: Detective Sergeant Jamie Blair 

 
The Community Street Crime Unit (CSCU) has been actively engaged within our communities enforcing drug and 
property crimes in an ongoing effort to reduce crime and opioid related overdose deaths. The OPP CSCU program 
strengthens our commitment to ensuring public safety and delivering proactive and innovative policing. The Grey 
Bruce CSCU is comprised of 1 Detective Sergeant and 5 Detective Constables.  
Here are the unit’s statistics for 2024:    

• 239 Occurrences 
investigated  

• 111 Warrants Executed  

• 52 Warrant Services  

• 133 Persons Charged  

• 947 Charges Laid 
 

Here are some notable investigations from 2024:   
In December 2023, the Canada Border Services Agency (CBSA) seized two packages that were shipped from the 
Netherlands and destined the postal outlet in Hepworth. Upon inspection CBSA found that 6 kilograms of Ketamine 
was concealed with in the objects in the packages. As a result of this seizure the Grey Bruce CSCU was contacted 
by the RCMP to investigate the importation of controlled substances into our area. The Organized Crime 
Enforcement Bureau (OCEB) was consulted, and an investigative team was assembled. During the initial stages of 
the investigation, it was determined that the names on the packages were fictious, and the mailing location was non-
existent. Utilizing a number of investigative techniques, a male suspect was identified and later arrested for 2 counts 
of importing Ketamine and possession of ketamine for the purpose of trafficking. The estimated street value of the 
seized Controlled Substances is $243,040.00 and the accused was found to have over $14,000.00 in cash on his 
person. Following this CSCU investigators had CBSA and Canada Post flag the accused and the address for any 
further packages. CSCU members completed an audit of packages processed by CBSA and identified 12 more 
packages with fictious names that were currently in transit within Canada that needed to be located and seized. 
These 12 packages were located and on February 26, 2024, members of Grey/Bruce CSCU took possession of these 
12 packages from CBSA. One of the packages was found to contain 5 porcelain Santa Clause figurines. Concealed 
inside each Santa Claus figurine was a clear zip lock baggie containing between 700 - 900 grams of Ketamine, for a 
total weight of 4339 grams or over 4 kilograms of Ketamine. The estimated street value of the seized Controlled 
Substances is $173,560. The remaining 11 packages were found to contain 130 cartons of illegal contraband Chinese 
tobacco. This investigation resulted in over 10 kilograms of Ketamine (10,415 grams) with a total estimated street 
value of $416,600.  
 
In September 2023, Grey/Bruce CSCU commenced an investigation into cocaine trafficking in the Owen Sound and 
Grey Bruce area. A variety of investigative techniques were utilized in the progression of this investigation, which 
identified the accused as being a prominent cocaine dealer in the community. CSCU obtained a search warrant and 
on March 27, 2024, members of the West Region Tactics & Rescue Unit (TRU) and the Emergency Response Team 
(ERT) executed a Section 11 Controlled Drugs & Substances Act search warrant. Upon entry TRU apprehended two 
persons. Officers from Grey/Bruce CSCU with the assistance of the Huron/Perth CSCU, Wellington CSCU as well 
as members of the Grey Bruce OPP conducted a search of the residence. While conducting the search located and 
seized:  

• 2.4 kilograms cocaine  • 1 kilogram ketamine  • 50 grams crack cocaine  
 

The combined estimated street value of the seized Controlled Substances is $306,487.  
Police also seized offence related property that consisted of:  

- $31,355 Canadian 
currency 

- Numerous firearms  

- Digital scales  

- Cell phones  

- Debt lists  

- Packaging material  

- A stolen Can Am ATV  
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Investigators laid 32 criminal code and CDSA related charges on the two occupants. 
 

On September 11, 2024, members West Region Tactics & Rescue Unit (TRU) executed a Section 487 Search 
Warrant in relation to weapons investigation. During the execution of this search warrant the suspect was taken into 
custody by TRU. During the execution of the search warrant members of TRU discovered a clandestine laboratory 
and advised investigators of the situation. Experts in this field were consulted, and it was determined that the 
accused had a sophisticated scientific laboratory setup in his residence along with bulk chemicals and compressed 
cylinders. Based on the evidence observed it was suspected that he was involved in the production of synthetic 
drugs. Grey/Bruce CSCU obtained a Section 11 CDSA search warrant for the suspect address. On September 12, 
2024, the Clandestine Laboratory Investigative Response Team (CLIRT) assisted by USAR CBRNE Response 
Team (UCRT) and members of CSCU attended the laboratory and executed the CDSA search warrant. Members 
processed the scene with the assistance of chemists from Health Canada and discovered chemicals and apparatus 
consistent with MDMA production. Furthermore, investigators located one kilogram of a finished crystalline which 
tested as MDMA. As a result of the investigation the Clan Lab Site Safety Supervisors contacted a waste hauler to 
attend and remove the hazardous materials. The apparatus located inside including the roto-evaporator and the batch 
stir mixing paddle reactor were seized as evidence. Once the Site Safety Supervisor deemed the location safe 
members of Grey/Bruce CSCU, the Major Crime Unit and members of South Bruce OPP began their search of the 
residence in relation to the Weapons investigation as well as the Production of CDSA offences. During the search 
CSCU seized a number of items which provided further evidence of the offences of production of MDMA and 
possession for the purpose of trafficking MDMA. Furthermore, a handgun and ammunition were located and seized 
in the residence. Police seized 3,4-Methylenedioxymethamphetamine (MDMA) processed into a rock form, in 
powder, in capsules and in liquid form. The combined estimated street value of the seized Controlled Substances is 
$25,000. It should be noted that this clandestine lab was located on the second floor of a building above a children’s 
toy store at the busiest intersection in the town. Health Canada chemists had advised that the majority of the 
chemicals seized from this location where extremely flammable and posed a serious risk to those residing in this 
area.  
 

In November 2023, while conducting a stolen vehicle investigation, CSCU investigators noted that the involved 
suspects were linked to cloned vehicles recovered in Biker Enforcement Unit (BEU) Project. CSCU looked into 
these suspects locally and obtained the transaction history of vehicles they had registered over a 3-year period. This 
history provided evidence of 140 vehicles that had been stolen and cloned. As a result of this Grey/Bruce CSCU 
executed 4 search warrants locally in the Grey/Bruce area with the recovery of 10 vehicles and 3 persons being 
charged. During this investigation, CSCU investigators identified a loophole utilized by organized crime groups for 
the purpose of cloning and re-VINing stolen vehicles. CSCU members identified trends and patterns that could be 
utilized by law enforcement to identify and recover these stolen vehicles. The information on these cloned vehicles 
was disseminated to all police services around the province which has resulted in 20 of these vehicles being 
recovered throughout the province. A vehicle was also recovered by the RCMP Surrey Guns and Gangs unit which 
led to a significant drug and currency seizure. This innovative investigation has resulted in 32 high end vehicles 
being recovered with a value of approximately 2 million dollars. CSCU has been able to identify 300 suspicious 
vehicles previously unknown to police most of which are now captured on CPIC for further investigation. This is an 
ongoing investigation and Grey/Bruce CSCU will continue to collaborate with the Provincial Auto Theft Team 
(PATT), the Ministry of Transportation (MOT), Equite and CarFax to identify, locate and recover these cloned 
vehicles.  
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COMMUNITY RESPONSE 

 

Provincial Liaison Team | PLT 

Provincial Constable Robert Hann 

Provincial Liaison Team Program Mandate: 

To establish and maintain open and transparent lines of communication with all stakeholders who may be 
affected, directly or indirectly, by major events or critical incidents. The Provincial Liaison Team (PLT) 
members work to build relationships of trust, mutual understanding and respect between police and 
constituents.  

PLT has been engaging with all the stakeholders regarding a proposed housing development site located 
at the old Talisman Ski Resort next to the town of Kimberly in Grey Highlands. PLT will continue to 
engage with the stakeholders over the coming months while the project continues through the approval 
process. 

PLT has been engaging with the stakeholders regarding a large hydroelectric project proposed for the 
Municipality of Meaford. The project would supply electricity for approximately a million homes. PLT 
will continue to engage with all the involved stakeholders as this project moves through the approval 
process. 

PLT continues to try and build a positive relationship with members of the Saugeen First Nation 
community. PLT organized a youth police day event this past year that was very well received by 
community members. PLT also participated in a human trafficking presentation that was attended by 
approximately 150 community members from Saugeen First nation. 

PLT continues to try and build a positive relationship with members of the Neyasshiinigmiing First 
Nation and Neyaashiinigmiing Police Service. PLT assisted Neyaashiinigmiing Police Service with a 
Human Trafficking presentation at the Neyaashiinigminng Community Centre.  PLT also assisted with a 
open house event being held in the community for any members that needed assistance dealing with some 
tragic events that had taken place in the community in the span of a couple of days. 

PLT assisted with several protest that took place in the Grey Bruce County areas over the past year. The 
protest included environmental and social issues such as freedom related convoys and LGBTQIA2S 
related protest. 

PLT also have assisted with several protest outside of the Grey Bruce area over the past year, and other 
members of the PLT have assisted Grey Bruce when needed as well.  
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MEDIA 

Provincial Constable Krista Linthorne 
Year in Review 

In 2024, the Grey Bruce Media Relations Unit issued 340 media releases and shared 753 social media posts, 
highlighting significant events in Grey Bruce. Our social media platforms (Facebook, Instagram, and X) serve to 
deliver crucial, timely information on incidents like collisions, public safety concerns, and missing persons. These 
outlets enable the OPP to connect with a broader audience and keep the public informed about our efforts to 
maintain safety on the roads and in the community.  The Media Relations Officer conducted 13 inteviews for radio 
or television. 

Community Engagement 

The Community Engagement Officer attends schools and community groups for presentations on cyber safety, 
frauds and personal safety. In 2024 the Community Engagement Officer attended 177 community events including 
school visits, community mobilization events, recruiting events, training presentations and more. 

OPP vs South Bruce Peninsula Fire Department hockey game 

On December 13, 2024, The Grey Bruce Ontario Provincial Police (OPP) took on the South Bruce Peninsula Fire 
Department (SBPFD) in a friendly game of ice hockey for charity.  Both teams gave it their all after a tough two 
periods, but the Grey Bruce OPP beat the SBPFD with a score of 6-5 victory.  The event was about more than just 
hockey, as it also supported two important local causes. A total of $322.00 was raised for the South Bruce Peninsula 
Toy Drive, alongside numerous toys and non-perishable food donations for the Wiarton Salvation Army Food Bank. 

Youth in Policing Initiative (YIPI) 

The Community Engagement Officer for the Grey Bruce OPP introduced the Youth in Policing Initiative (YIPI) to 
the Grey Bruce area, marking the first time the program has been implemented in the West Region. This initiative is 
a collaboration between the OPP and the Ministry of Children, Community and Social Services (MCCSS) aimed at 
supporting "at-risk" youth through mentorship with police officers. The Grey Bruce OPP employed two YIPI 
students during the summer, who participated in community events and engaged with local youth.  

Recruiting 

The Grey Bruce OPP are continuing local recruitment efforts to encourage area residents to apply to the force. They 
participated in two volunteer fairs, one civilian recruitment event and held two uniform recruitment events. 
Additionally, the OPP hosted a local shuttle run to give individuals the opportunity to see if they can reach level 7. 

CRIME STOPPERS 

Provincial Constable Brad Tichbourne 

Crime Stoppers of Grey Bruce Inc. – In 2024 over 703 tips were received by the Crime Stoppers of Grey-Bruce with 
282 for the Grey-Bruce OPP.  



 

9 
 

AUXILIARY 

Auxiliary S/Sgt Tom Buckley 
Provincial Constable Shaun Hierlihy 
 
GREY-BRUCE AUXILIARY HOURS BY MONTH 
 

2023 JAN FEB MAR APR MAY JUN JUL AUG SEPT OCT NOV DEC 
HOURS 250 204 340 412 240 202 368 386 361 250 522 230 
2024 JAN FEB MAR APR MAY JUN JUL AUG SEPT OCT NOV DEC 
HOURS 311 287 258 329 291 312 360 786 647 420 504 276 

 

TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT UNIT | TMU 

Provincial Constable Chad Thompson 

The Grey Bruce OPP Traffic Management Unit (TMU) had a successful and impactful year in 2024, with a strong 

focus on highway safety, enforcement, and public education. 

Throughout the year, our dedicated two-person unit made significant strides in promoting road safety, issuing 830 

traffic charges and 533 warnings. We are committed to raising awareness of road safety laws and fostering 

responsible driving behavior within the community. This proactive approach underscores our goal to ensure safer 

roads for all. Additionally, the unit laid 36 criminal charges for various offenses and 41 stunt driving charges across 

Grey and Bruce counties. 

A major highlight of 2024 was our collaboration with the Ministry of Transportation (MTO) and local municipal 

police partners. TMU was able to organize the 3-day OPP Commercial Motor Vehicle Course to be held at the 

Wiarton OPP Detachment. The course had 12 seats offered to OPP road officers and 6 seats were filled by Owen 

Sound, Saugeen Shores, Hanover, and West Grey Police Service members.  Together, we organized and executed 

successful Commercial Motor Vehicle Blitzes throughout the region. These initiatives focused on enforcing safety 

regulations and ensuring the compliance of commercial vehicles operating on our roads. As a result, more than 50% 

of the vehicles inspected were taken out of service due to safety-related defects. Furthermore, in partnership with 

MTO Officers, we removed over 120 unsafe passenger vehicles from the road that were found to have fraudulent 

vehicle safety certificates.  

In addition to our work on the roads, TMU also contributed significantly to marine safety. We dedicated over 200 

hours to marine patrols on Georgian Bay, Lake Huron, and the inland lakes within Grey and Bruce counties, 

ensuring safe practices on the water as part of the Grey Bruce Marine program. 

Looking ahead to 2025, TMU remains fully committed to safeguarding lives through ongoing education, 

enforcement, and collaboration. As the unit transitions from a two-person team to a single-officer unit in June, we 

will continue to strive for safer roads, trails, and waterways across the region. 
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MARINE PROGRAM 

Sgt Derek Zehr 

The Grey/Bruce OPP marine unit is comprised of frontline members working full time general law 
enforcement duties.  They have received extensive training in the operation of OPP marine assets and as 
such are utilized to operate them on the waterways within our detachment area on a part-time schedule/as 
needed basis.  There are currently 9 active members with the training/skills required to be utilized by the 
marine unit. 

In 2023 the Grey/Bruce OPP decided not to continue joint patrols with the bordering OPP Detachments, 
instead focusing on the members within the detachment here to patrol the waters within our area. This 
was done to maximize the available time on water and expand the local knowledge of our own operators 
for their deployment in adverse/night operations if need be. We continued with this decision for 2024. 

We utilized 3 different vessels throughout the season: 

- 17’ Harborcraft aluminum boat – primarily for inland waterways 
- 21’ Boston Whaler fiberglass boat – primarily for the Great Lakes and large inland lakes 

- Both of the above vessels, when not in use, were kept on trailers at detachment.  This is done to 
allow greater flexibility for us to deploy them for patrols/calls within all of the detachment area. 

- 23’ Seaswirl fiberglass boat – primarily for Georgian Bay and moored at the Georgian Shores Marina in 
Owen Sound. 

In addition to these vessels the Grey/Bruce OPP also partnered with the local MNR for joint patrols. 

The marine unit responds to calls for service and patrols of targeted problem areas.  That said a large 
portion of their time spent on the water is officer generated proactive patrols.  The following table is a 
reflection of the positive impact the changes to the marine unit has had over the past two seasons: 

 

 

 

 

 

Water Related Deaths – Total: 3 

- April – Elderly male fishing in Meaford off harbour wall.   
- June – Female diving near Tobermory.  
- August – two (2) males swimming at Sauble Beach, both in distress and bystander only able to 

get one of them to shore. 

Grey/Bruce OPP Marine Unit Statistics  
Year 2022 2023 2024 

Marine RMS Occ. 65 103 182 
Vessel Checks 171 997 2576 

Charges Issued 1 17 67 
Warnings Issued 0 148 396 

ASD Tests 0 4 8 
Water related deaths 4 0 3 



 

STATISTICS SUMMARY – YEAR END 

CRIME STATISTICS  

CALLS FOR SERVICE 

 

ANNUAL TOTALS 
CALLS FOR SERVICE 2024 2023 2022 2021 2020 
Grey Bruce 32,495 32,211 29,600 26,071 23,833 

 

VIOLENT CRIME 

 

ANNUAL TOTALS 
VIOLENT CRIME 2024 2023 2022 2021 2020 
Grey Bruce 771 687 654 639 650 

 

PROPERTY CRIME 

 

ANNUAL TOTALS 
PROPERTY CRIME 2024 2023 2022 2021 2020 
Grey Bruce 1,448 1,536 1,565 1,380 1,473 

 

DRUG CRIME 

 

ANNUAL TOTALS 
DRUGS 2024 2023 2022 2021 2020 
Grey Bruce 73 62 68 125 94 

 
  



 

GREY-BRUCE TRAFFIC STATISTICS 

CRIMINAL TRAFFIC OFFENCES 

 

ANNUAL TOTALS 
Criminal Traffic 2024 2023 2022 2021 2020 
Grey Bruce 251 253 251 252 274 
Prov Hwys 46 50 47 58 53 

 

MOTOR VEHICLE COLLISIONS 

 

ANNUAL TOTALS 
MVCs 2024 2023 2022 2021 2020 
Grey Bruce 1,407 1,398 1,554 1,402 1,403 
Prov Hwy 311 282 196 242 366 

  

 

 

 

 

TRAFFIC STATS 

 

 

 



 

STATISTICS SUMMARY – Q4 

CRIME STATISTICS 

CALLS FOR SERVICE 

 

Q4 
CALLS FOR SERVICE 2024 2023 2022 2021 2020 
Grey Bruce 7,228 6,8116 7,659 6,177 5,463 

 

VIOLENT CRIME 

 

Q4 
VIOLENT CRIME 2024 2023 2022 2021 2020 
Grey Bruce 234 145 155 129 156 

 

PROPERTY CRIME 

 

Q4 
PROPERTY CRIME 2024 2023 2022 2021 2020 
Grey Bruce 352 317 378 342 368 

 

DRUG CRIME 

 

Q4 
DRUGS 2024 2023 2022 2021 2020 
Grey Bruce 32 19 10 28 24 

 

 

 

 

 



 

GREY-BRUCE TRAFFIC STATISTICS 

CRIMINAL TRAFFIC OFFENCES 

 

Q4 
Criminal Traffic 2024 2023 2022 2021 2020 
Grey Bruce 48 60 62 52 54 
Prov Hwys 16 12 10 10 5 

 

MOTOR VEHICLE COLLISIONS 

 

Q4 
MVCs 2024 2023 2022 2021 2020 
Grey Bruce 429 418 435 471 434 
Prov Hwy 105 86 60 70 118 

  

 

All statistics, graphs and maps are based upon preliminary information supplied by reporting parties and may not have been verified. Preliminary crime classifications may be changed at a later 
date based upon additional investigation and the possibility of mechanical or human error. There is no warranty, representation or guarantee as to the content, sequence, accuracy, timeliness, or 
completeness of any of the data provided herein. The data provided is unreliable for comparison purposes over time, or for any other reason. The Ontario Provincial Police explicitly disclaim any 
representation or warranty, including, without limitation, any merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose. 

Further, the Ontario Provincial Police shall assume no liability for any errors, omissions, or inaccuracies in the information provided, regardless of how caused. The Ontario Provincial Police will 
not be responsible for the use of, or the results obtained from the use of this information. The Ontario Provincial Police shall assume no liability for any decision, action, or deferral by anyone 
made in reliance of any information or data provided. All data visualizations on maps are considered approximate and attempts to derive specific addresses are prohibited. 



CONTACT INFORMATION 
 

 
 

GREY-BRUCE OPP DETACHMENTS 
 

CHATSWORTH OPP DETACHMENT 
317057 Highway-6-10 

Chatsworth, ON  N0H 1G0 
ADMINISTRATION:  519-794-7827 

FAX:    519-794-3966 
 
WIARTON OPP DETACHMENT 

50 Berford Street – Highway 6 
Wiarton, ON  NOH 2T0 

ADMINISTRATION:  519-534-1323 
FAX:   519-534-1334 

 
GREY-BRUCE OPP SATELITE DETACHMENTS 

 

MEAFORD OPP DETACHMENT 
390 Sykes Street North  

Meaford, ON  N4L 1J4 
 

MARKDALE OPP DETACHMENT 
23 Greenview Lane 

Markdale, ON  NOH 1H0 
 

 

@ontarioprovincialpolice 
@OPPWest 

 
@OPP 

@OPP_WR 
 

 
@ontarioprovincialpolice 

@ontarioprovincialpolicewest 
 

 
@ontarioprovincialpolice 

 
 

 

OPP GENERAL HEADQUARTERS 
Ontario Provincial Police 

General Headquarters 

Lincoln M. Alexander Building 
777 Memorial Avenue 

Orillia, ON 
L3V 7V3 
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